SELECTBOARD MEETING
MINUTES

May 31, 2022

I. OPEN MEETING – Chairman Haven Haynes, Jr. opened May 31, 2022, Selectboard meeting at 6:00 PM. Those present: Haven Haynes, Jr., Alfred Buckley, Mark Bullard, Diana Rancourt, Zachary Brown, Richard Thibeault, and Marise Burns.

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES – On a motion by Mark and seconded by Al the May 16, 2022, Selectboard meeting minutes were approved unanimously. On a second motion by Mark and seconded by Al, the May 24, 2022, meeting minutes were approved unanimously.  

III. ADDITIONS/DELETIONS TO AGENDA- Selectboard Ride-Around, Town Credit Card, TC Energy Update, Vacancy of the Emergency Management Coordinator, Junk Yard Ordinances, a COVID-19 Policy, New Janitorial Employee. Additionally, Haven Haynes, Jr. requested that the board move to an executive session at the end of the meeting.  

I. GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENTS –
1. Marise Burns- Marise Burns, the Vice President of NEK Country Riders, addressed the board about the upcoming ATV season. Marise gave a brief update on the recent change of officers within the club and dispersed a club officer directory. A concern was brought to the attention of the Town office about ATVs riding beyond Cunningham’s Full Service Station up to and on Reservoir Rd. Marise stated that they would increase signage prohibiting ATV travel between the old DTM building and at the intersection of Powerhouse Road and VT RTE 253. In closing, Haven Haynes, Jr. requested that in the future, the NEK Country Riders should attend the Selectboard meeting immediately before and after the season opens and closes. Marise agreed and promised to bring it to the club.

2. Chris Masson- No Show- Diana reported in his stead. Chris Masson would like for a Selectboard member to attend the quarterly meetings of the Canaan Community Forrest. All Selectmen agreed and set up a schedule to have at least one member present at all meetings.

II. REPORT FROM HIGHWAY – 

1. STOP SIGN AT ETHAN ALLEN- Haven reported that he had been in contact with the safety coordinator for the Ethan Allen factory in Beecher Falls.  The safety coordinator requested that a stop sign be placed as you are leaving Ethan Allen proceeding to VT RTE 253.  Concerns had been raised that when exiting Ethan Allen, vehicles do not stop, and an additional sign is required. Although as Richard stated, this is not a town road, someone is willing to donate the stop sign and so the Selectboard approved it. 
2. GUARDRAIL PROPOSAL CANAAN HILL PROJECT-  Richard presented the proposal for the Selectboard to review.  Richard stated that the project would remove and replace a section of guardrails on Canaan Hill Road.  He also noted that the proposal had to be signed by June 27, 2022, to lock in the price ($7,989).  On a motion made by Mark and seconded by Al, the motion carried unanimously.  Haven Haynes signed the proposal, and Zach will email it on June 1, 2022.
3. HUDSON ROAD CULVERT- Richard reported that the culvert in question was not repairable and needed to be replaced.  The purchase of the materials was unnecessary as Richard had all of the materials at the Town Garage.  The work had been completed as of the meeting. Richard also reported that Hudson Road was still upgradeable. 
4. GRANT RENEWAL 2023-Richard reported that the letter of intent for SFY23 grants-in-aid program needs to be submitted by June 24th, 2022 to receive our grant funds, totaling $11,000.  The current fiscal year’s funds of $6,700 will be used to replace culverts on Powerhouse Road.  This project has been approved by Doug Morton.  Doug also stated that the surplus from the project can be used to improve the town’s back roads, under the Better Back Roads program. On a motion made by Mark and seconded by Al, the motion carried unanimously.  Haven Haynes signed the proposal, and Zach will email it on June 1, 2022.  Before the project is completed the Town Office will send out a notice of the Powerhouse Road closure.
5. NVDA-Richard reported that Doug Morton recommended the use of steel culverts over plastic ones.  Richard said that the town had changed to plastic as they were previously the ones recommended. 
6. OLD COUNTY ROAD-Richard presented pictures of Old County Road's condition. The road was graded too early and because of that has significant washouts throughout. The selectboard agreed that before the maintainers of the road start work, they should receive permission from the road agent and selectboard. 
7. Miscellaneous-Richard reported that he went to Beecher Falls to fix a washout that was causing concern earlier today. He was able to fill in the hole and hoped that it should hold. He also reported that he would begin spreading gravel next week. He also reported that the gate on Hudson Road worked this year, as the condition of the road was much better than it has been in previous years. 
III. REPORT FROM WASTEWATER TREATMENT PLANT – No Report Given.
IV.  SOLID WASTE – 
1. ILLEGAL DUMPING-Mark Dion brought to the board’s attention that three individuals have been caught using the transfer station during its off hours.  Pictures were dispersed of all three incidents. The Selectboard decided to send out written warnings to all three individuals.  Letters will be drafted by the Town Clerk’s office and distributed as soon as possible.  Mark Bullard addressed that new cameras should be added at the transfer station to have better coverage of the area.  Haven and Al agreed, and the board will look for someone to install the cameras bought last year. 

2. Transfer Station Lighting –  Al has a slight problem with the recent installation the lighting at the Transfer Station.  The selectboard agreed to send a letter or to call the electrician to get this problem resolved.
3. Coverage needed for June 11, 2022-Al informed the board that he would be unable to be at the Transfer Station on June 11, 2022.  Mark agreed to cover the five-hour shift.  The board was in agreement and said that on that day Mark will receive compensation for his time. 
V.  NEW BUSINESS –

1. 80 River Road- Al went to the property to check it out, after concerns came into the town office.  He reported that the situation had been handled on the Selectboard’s end and that he would be contacting Wayne Washburn, the Animal Control Officer, to investigate further. The Selectboard agreed that this was a suitable solution to the issue. 
2. Gale Street-Al contacted several state organizations and reported that the state would be sending a letter to the residents to offer help. 
3. Underground Propane Tanks-Mark to contact Ciradelli Fuel Company for more information. 
4. Grievance Appeals-Diana reported that the change of appraisal notices to utility companies and current use properties would be sent out June 1, 2022.  Each taxpayer will have 14 days to grieve.  No further action is required for the regular change of appraisal notices.  No one grieved past the grievance hearings. 
VI. OLD BUSINESS – 
1. Ride-Around conducted May 21, 2022 – Discussion on this agenda item was tabled until the next meeting.  
VII. OTHER BUSINESS – 
1. Town Credit Card-A motion made by Al and seconded by Mark passed unanimously for the Town Office to acquire a town debit or credit card with a limit of $2,000.  The Town Clerk’s office will contact Bangor Savings Bank to get the card. The Town Clerk/Treasurer and assistant clerk will be the only two on the account and have access to the card.  The card will be used for expenditures that require a debit/credit card to purchase. 
2. TC Energy/Vacancy of Emergency Management Coordinator-TC Energy contacted the town office as they are in the process of updating their emergency management directory for the areas that are affected by their pipeline.  It was addressed at the meeting that this position is vacant in Canaan.  Haven said he would contact Steve Young to see if he had any ideas as to who would be willing to fill this position. 

3. Junk Yard Ordinances – Al brought up the subject of violators of the Junk Yard Ordinance and wanted to know how the board should proceed.  After brief discussion, the board decided to have the Haven draft a letter to all junkyard violators putting them on notice that they have 60 days to clean up or set up a plan to clean their properties or they will be fined the sum of $500.  Mark proposed that the letters be sent as priority certified first class mail.  Haven and Al mentioned how this has not worked in the past.  Haven will look into the cost of having the Essex County Sheriff serve the letters. The board instructed the Town Clerk’s Office to create a spreadsheet of all past violators, stating each time they have been put on notice.  This spreadsheet will be presented at the next meeting.  Further actions on this matter will occur at the next Selectboard meeting. 
4. With a motion from Mark and seconded by Al, the board entered into executive session at 6:59 PM.  The regular meeting resumed at 7:09 PM. 

5. The board instructed the Town Clerk’s Office to create an addendum to the Employee Policy surrounding COVID-19.  The Town Clerk’s Office will present a draft of the addendum for the next meeting to be reviewed and approved by the Selectboard. 

6. New janitorial employee-With a motion from Al and seconded by Haven a motion carried unanimously, with the abstention of Mark, to give the new cleaning employee an extra week’s pay for the extra work required to take over this role. 
VIII. SORT MAIL/SIGN WARRANT – Warrant 11-22 $56,739.12 was reviewed and executed by the entire board.  
IX. ADJOURN MEETING – Motion was made by Mark and seconded by Al to adjourn the May 31, 2022, Selectboard meeting.   Chairman Haven Haynes, Jr. adjourned the meeting at 7:25 PM.  
